WESTERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY

Regular Meeting, 30 August 2011, 4:00 p.m.

Capitol Rooms - University Union

A C T I O N   M I N U T E S

SENATORS PRESENT: P. Anderson, B. Clark, G. Delany-Barmann, S. Haynes, R. Hironimus-Wendt, D. Hunter, I. Lauer, N. Made Gowda, M. Maskarinec, B. McCrary, J. McNabb, K. Myers, B. Polley, J. Rabchuk, S. Rahman, S. Rock, M. Singh, B. Thompson, R. Thurman, T. Werner, D. Yoder
Ex-officio: Ken Hawkinson, Interim Provost; Tej Kaul, Parliamentarian

SENATORS ABSENT: K. Pawelko
GUESTS: Kevin Bacon, Andy Baker, Andy Borst, Autumn Greenwood, Kris Kelly, Jim LaPrad, Angela Lynn, Patrick McGinty, Russ Morgan, Kathy Neumann, Nancy Parsons, Renee Polubinsky, Brian Powell, Bob Quesal, Joe Rives, David Rohall, Sterling Sadler, Miriam Satern, Cindy Struthers, Michael Stryker, Ron Williams
I. Consideration of Minutes

A. 26 April 2011

Senator Singh provided clarification to a statement in the second paragraph on p. 6 that when he was fingerprinted at one time in the McDonough County Sheriff’s Department it was for the purposes of his citizenship application.

MINUTES APPROVED AS CORRECTED

B. 3 May 2011

In the second paragraph on p. 3, the statement “…before the admissions changes that were implemented this fall, students with higher GPAs, such as 22-23, were admitted to OAS …” should have referred to ACTs, not GPAs.

MINUTES APPROVED AS CORRECTED
II. Announcements

A. Approvals from the President

1. Revision of Academic Integrity Policy
2. Changes to admissions procedures for fall 2011 and proposed admissions criteria for 
fall 2012
3. MATH 099 Policy
B. Approvals from the Provost

1. CIE recommendations on articulation of global issues transfer courses

2. Changes in catalog language for the College of Business and Technology

3. Requests for New Courses
a) GCOM 320, Professional Preparation in Graphic Communication, 3 s.h.
b) OM 457, Project Management, 3 s.h.

4. Requests for Changes of Majors

a) Anthropology
b) B.A. in Economics
c) B.B. in Economics

d) Construction Management

e) Emergency Management

f) Graphic Communication

g) Health Sciences

h) Health Services Management

i) Instructional Design and Technology

5. Request for New Minor
a) Outdoor Leadership
6. Requests for Changes of Minors 

a) Construction Technology

b) Economics

c) Graphic Communication

7. Request for Discipline-Specific Global Issues Designation

a) RPTA 462, International Tourism, 3 s.h.

C. Provost’s Report

· Interim Provost Hawkinson stated that freshmen enrollment for fall 2011 is estimated to have increased ten percent to 1,940; this would be the second consecutive year for a ten percent increase in freshmen enrollment. He stated this is the largest and most diverse class of freshmen Western has seen since 2007.
· Interim Provost Hawkinson informed senators that the University will continue to work with Noel-Levitz consultants this year to focus on communications with transfer students, freshmen scholarships, graduate recruiting, and recruiting locally and in states surrounding Illinois. He told senators a great deal of effort will be aimed toward high achieving and honors students, and departments will be engaged in the admissions process. 
· Interim Provost Hawkinson introduced new Admissions Director, Andy Borst; Interim Associate Provost Nancy Parsons, who will oversee curriculum, graduate school, first year experience, and assessment; and Interim Associate Provost Kathy Neumann, in charge of contract administration, budget, personnel, and planning.

· Interim Provost Hawkinson informed senators the grade replacement policy initiated last year elicited a significant positive response from Western’s students. This fall semester, 904 students have signed up to repeat 1,257 classes. He stated the University did not anticipate so much activity by students wishing to improve their grades, and he foresees an enormous impact down the road. Interim Provost Hawkinson explained students improving their grades through the grade replacement policy will lead to better retention since GPAs will be increased and students will be able to remain in their majors, which should help Western’s graduation rate. 
· Interim Provost Hawkinson reported that both the HTML and the .pdf versions of the online catalog have been posted for this year. There had been some discussion about discontinuing the HTML version of the catalog, but the decision has now been made to continue to offer it for the foreseeable future. Interim Provost Hawkinson commended his office staff and those of Vice President Rives for their hard work on the project.
· Interim Associate Provost Neumann will provide an update on the new Desire2Learn system to Faculty Senate sometime in the near future. The WebCT Vista software that currently supports Western Online will be phased out at the end of spring semester 2012. During the 2011-2012 academic year, WIU will transition from WebCT Vista to the Desire2Learn online learning management system.
· President Thomas’s inauguration will occur on September 23 on the Macomb campus and on September 26 on the Quad Cities campus. 

· The process is underway to begin the search for a permanent dean for the College of Fine Arts and Communication. Dean Martinelli-Fernandez will co-chair the search committee along with a department chair who has yet to be appointed.

· An open house will be held in the Quad Cities on September 16.

Senator Thompson stated that in a recent New York Times article on the hidden costs of higher education he learned that some universities subcontract their credit card transactions to vendors who add two percent to the cost, such as when students pay their tuitions with credit cards. He asked if WIU contracts with vendors for these transactions or handles them in-house. Interim Provost Hawkinson responded that the State of Illinois Treasurer’s office handles those transactions for state universities, and there are no transaction fee costs passed along to students.

Senator Hunter asked, in regard to the diversity range of incoming freshmen, if the University is meeting, exceeding, or not meeting any goals that have been set in this regard. Interim Provost Hawkinson responded he is not sure if Western has specific goals, but the majority of WIU’s applicants this fall were non-white or first generation university students. He said this enormous expansion of students in these categories shows that Western is providing increasingly greater access to students of all backgrounds and ethnicities.

Chairperson Rock stated that a senator from the College of Fine Arts and Communication will be needed to serve on the COFAC dean’s search committee. There are currently two senators from that college – Kat Myers and Ilon Lauer – and he asked them to discuss among themselves which of them would like to serve. The Senate will also need to determine procedures for the election of six faculty from the college to serve on the search committee. Chairperson Rock stated that since there are six departments in the College of Fine Arts and Communication, it would seem to make sense that Faculty Senate establish a procedure to obtain one representative from each department. Further discussion of this issue will be on the next Senate agenda.

D. Student Government Association (SGA) Report

(Autumn Greenwood, SGA Representative to Faculty Senate)
SGA as a whole has not yet begun meeting, but the cabinet has met and is developing some good ideas for this year.
E. Other Announcements

· Due to the change in name from Disability Support Services to Disability Resource Center, the paragraph that faculty are supposed to include in their syllabi now reads:

“In accordance with University policy and the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), academic accommodations may be made for any student who notifies the instructor of the need for an accommodation. For the instructor to provide the proper accommodation(s) you must obtain documentation of the need for an accommodation through Disability Resource Center (DRC) and provide it to the instructor. It is imperative that you take the initiative to bring such needs to the instructor’s attention, as he/she is not legally permitted to inquire about such particular needs of students. Students who may require special assistance in emergency evacuations (i.e. fire, tornado, etc.) should contact the instructor as to the most appropriate procedures to follow in such an emergency. Contact Disability Resource Center (DRC) at 298-2512 for additional services.”

· Senators are encouraged to share the three position papers approved by the Faculty Advisory Council of the IBHE with interested colleagues. The three position papers include a Statement on Institutional Responsibility for Online Education, a Policy Statement on College and Career Readiness Programs and P-20 Alignment, and a Statement on Faculty Participation in Cases of Program Closure.

· President Thomas will meet with the Faculty Senate at the September 27 meeting.

1. Joe Rives, Vice President for Quad Cities, Planning and Technology
a) Review/Update of Higher Values in Higher Education

In view of accreditation requirements and changes in WIU’s administration, President Thomas asked that Vice President Rives begin the process of review/update of the strategic plan a year early. Vice President Rives stated that Faculty Senate provided two to four senators in the past to serve on the ad hoc committee, which will probably meet twice a month to work on updating the strategic plan. There will be a total of approximately 40 members on the committee. 
b) Reactivation of WIU-Macomb Campus Master Planning Committee
Vice President Rives stated that the WIU-Macomb Campus Master Planning Committee last met in 2006. This committee oversees the future physical development for facilities, grounds, and infrastructure on the Macomb campus. He believes the committee needs to interface better with landscape planning and deferred maintenance. The Quality Based Selection Committee (QBC) will work with the Macomb Master Planning Committee to determine an architectural firm and plan campus interview sessions. Vice President Rives suggested that Faculty Senate appoint one person to the planning committee at this time and allow him to come back after the architectural firm has been determined to get more Senate involvement. Senator Rabchuk inquired about the responsibilities of the Senate representative to the committee. Vice President Rives responded the initial task will be to work through quality based selection, a state-defined process where institutions write job requirements for the architectural firms which are graded on quality and price. The voting representative would make sure that faculty and senators are included in the interview and input process. President Thomas has requested one representative from each vice presidential area as well as Master Planning Committee Co-Chairs Charles Darnell, Physical Plant Director, and Vice President Rives. Senator Thompson asked about the timeline. Vice President Rives hopes the process will be completed this fall semester but wants to be sensitive about the new provost coming on board and will look for Senate guidance in this regard. Chairperson Rock inquired whether the chair of the Senate’s Council on Campus Planning and Usage functioned as the representative on the previous version of this committee; Vice President Rives confirmed that Bruce Walters, previous CCPU chair, did serve in that regard.
III. Reports of Committees and Councils

A. Council on Admission, Graduation and Academic Standards
(Bob Quesal, Chair, 2011-2012)

1. Annual Report (Bill Polley, Chair, 2010-2011)
CAGAS last year heard 452 appeals initiated by students, considered four cases of falsification of admissions applications, and reviewed 92 reports of academic integrity incidents, the vast majority of which were resolved with the instructor.  The Council approved a policy to provide a blanket waiver for students on academic warning or probation to allow them to register for UNIV 100 as their 17th credit hour. CAGAS revised the academic integrity policy last year and recommended to the Senate a more streamlined process for freshmen applications and a simplified version of the admissions grid for fall 2011. According to the CAGAS report, “In the months that followed, the Council studied application, acceptance, enrollment, retention, and first semester GPA data to determine if any additional changes should be made to the criteria for fall 2012. The Council recommended and the Senate affirmed some minor changes to the grid in terms of making the services of the Office of Academic Services (OAS) available to more students who found themselves just above the cutoff.” Chairperson Rock expressed the Senate’s appreciation to CAGAS for its hard work this past year; Senator Polley expressed thanks to Faculty Senate and the WIU administration for their support of CAGAS’s efforts.

NO OBJECTIONS

B. Council on Campus Planning and Usage
(David Rohall and Dana Lindemann, Co-Chairs, 2011-2012)

1. Annual Report (Miriam Satern, Chair, 2010-2011)
Dr. Satern informed senators that CCPU this year reached out to the Master Plan Implementation Team (MPIT). The MPIT now has two members who report to CCPU: Eric Ribbens, who serves as CCPU’s ex-officio landscape liaison, and Scott Coker, Assistant Director of Physical Plant, who now attends CCPU meetings. CCPU this spring established an initiative to develop a FAQ document to share information with faculty; once completed this fall and approved by Faculty Senate, CCPU plans to post the document to a website using a format similar to that used for the UTech Knowledge Base. Dr. Ribbens is working with Physical Plant to inventory current plant species on the Macomb campus. The University has decided that every plant species native to Illinois should be represented somewhere on campus, and Dr. Ribbens estimates that 30 to 40 additional species are necessary to meet that goal.
NO OBJECTIONS

C. Council on Curricular Programs and Instruction
(Jim LaPrad, Chair, 2011-2012)

1. Annual Report (Jim LaPrad, Chair, 2010-2011)
CCPI approved 46 requests for new courses last year, 61 changes to existing courses, seven experimental 275/475 courses, and five cross listings. Additionally, three new minors (Graphic Design – Art; Legal Studies – LEJA; and Outdoor Leadership – RPTA) and five new options (Pre-Law – Political Science; Pre-Law – History; BA in Graphic Design and BFA in Graphic Design – Art; and Pharmacy – Chemistry) were approved. CCPI evaluated the approval process for honors courses to determine if their process is adequate to meet Honors College needs and the responsibility of CCPI to assist departments, programs and colleges with curricular development. In order to ensure transparency and collegial support, all new honors course/section requests will be disseminated to each academic department as a professional courtesy and, after approval by the Honors College, will be forwarded to CCPI for informational purposes.
NO OBJECTIONS

D. Council on General Education
(Patrick McGinty, Chair, 2011-2012)
1.
Annual Report (Cindy Struthers, Chair, 2010-2011)
CGE approved two new courses and reviewed five assessment plans last year, four of which were approved. The CGE chair reviewed 280 transfer courses requesting General Education credit, a substantial increase from the 90 requests in 2009-2010. CGE also reviewed and revised its bylaws last year.
NO OBJECTIONS

E. Council for Instructional Technology
(TBD, Chair, 2011-2012)

1. Annual Report (Hoyet Hemphill, Chair, 2010-2011)

CIT developed a faculty technology survey last year as a follow-up to a joint CITR/CIT survey distributed in 2010. CIT will be evaluating the responses from the survey this year; 131 faculty responded. The Council also revised its policies and procedures document last year; this will be reviewed by the Executive Committee at its next meeting. 
Senator Thompson asked if it is anticipated that CIT will be involved in the implementation of Desire2Learn. Dr. Hemphill responded that CIT next year will primary focus on analyzing the survey data and development of a technology “sandbox” for faculty; Desire2Learn will probably be handled by other committees charged with its implementation. Senator Thompson pointed out that Desire2Learn represents a large piece of instructional technology for WIU. Interim Associate Provost Kathy Neumann stated that Desire2Learn is in a very preliminary stage; currently the tech group is working to get the infrastructure set up and operational to get a “sandbox” running. She anticipates this process will extend into the first part of October, at which point the committee will expand beyond the administrative groups. Trainers will be identified in all colleges but one; Desire2Learn representatives will come to campus in September to train these individuals, after which the University will quickly move into the testing and implementation phase.
Senator Rabchuk asked when and how the decision was made to switch to the new software. Dr. Neumann responded that Western’s contract with WebCT Vista expires at the end of this academic year, at which point Desire2Learn will become the platform behind Western Online. Desire2Learn was recommended by a committee and chosen through a bidding process; open sessions on the new software were held in May for feedback. Interim Provost Hawkinson added that Rick Carter, Director of the School of Distance Learning, International Studies and Outreach, chaired the committee, which included faculty participation. He stated that Desire2Learn was the preferred choice of the committee and was less expensive than some of the other offers. Dr. Neumann stated that Blackboard was the other bidder, and while some people are disappointed that it wasn’t chosen, there recently occurred a non-friendly buy-out of Blackboard so Desire2Learn may have been the better choice. Dr. Hawkinson added that Blackboard’s bid came in at $800,000 more than Desire2Learn’s bid.
NO OBJECTIONS

F. Council on Intercollegiate Athletics

(Andy Baker, Chair, 2011-2012)

1. Annual Report (Andy Baker, Chair, 2010-2011)

Last year Dr. Baker encouraged the council to begin inviting coaching and athletic department staff members as special guests to provide the council with detailed information about their respective programs and units. He stated this has been very successful and will be continued this year. CIA reviewed and approved athletic schedules for 13 WIU sports last year. 

NO OBJECTIONS

G. Council for International Education

(Michael Stryker, Chair, 2011-2012)

1. Annual Report (Kevin Bacon, Chair, 2010-2011)

CIE recommended and Senate approved ten discipline-specific (DSGI) and ten general education (GEGI) global issues courses last year, bringing their totals to 44 and 22, respectively. There are still 24 departments/programs that did not submit their plans for meeting the foreign language/global issues requirement to CIE last year; by default and according to the policy, students in these departments will be able to utilize any of the four options to meet that requirement. 

CIE developed a policy for approval of short-term study abroad courses last year; those that do not have specific assigned course numbers (floating numbers that can be used for different courses/trips) will be submitted to the Center for International Studies and, once approved, be considered by CIE for global issues designation. 

CIE and Faculty Senate also approved a process for transfer courses that meet General Education articulation agreements as being comparable to GEGI courses at WIU. For 2011-2012, these courses will transfer in with both Gen Ed and global issues credit, but in future students will need to appeal to CIE for the global issues credit for these courses or for upper division courses that they think deserve global issues designation. Dr. Stryker informed senators that outgoing Senate Chair Dennis DeVolder sent a memo to department chairs and directors this summer clarifying some of this process. 
Senator Yoder stated he found it informative that CIE, and a couple of other councils, addressed in their annual reports their future challenges and goals. Dr. Stryker stated that CIE will now begin looking at the courses that have been approved for global issues designation in order to develop criteria and put a rubric in place to conduct future reviews. 

Senator Rabchuk asked if no courses outside of those taught at WIU will be allowed to receive global issues designation beginning next year. Dr. Bacon replied that the Council last year questioned whether courses that transfer to WIU with Gen Ed credit should automatically be given global issues credit if the WIU matching course has received the GEGI designation. The decision was made by Senate to allow this process to occur in 2011-2012; there are no articulation agreements in place for upper division courses, so students would have to appeal if they wish global issues designation for upper division courses transferred in, as well as for courses transferred in after this year. Chairperson Rock pointed out that the way Western Civilization is taught at Western incorporates a global issues component, but a student may wish to transfer in a Western Civilization course from a community college without a GI component; after this academic year, students would be able to transfer in credit for the course but not necessarily the GI designation without appealing to CIE. Vice President Rives stated that transfer students having to appeal courses to the Macomb campus presents huge implications for the Quad Cities since FLGI is a graduation requirement. He asked if CIE will develop a list of approved articulated courses for global issues credit. Dr. Bacon replied that except for the current year, no articulated courses will automatically transfer to WIU with GI credit. He explained that CIE did not feel they could grant GI designation automatically without reviewing how courses are taught elsewhere. He stated CIE will be developing policies and procedures to address the appeals process.
NO OBJECTIONS

H. Summer School Committee
(Brian Powell, Chair, 2011-2012)

1. Annual Report (Renee Polubinsky, Chair, 2010-2011)

The Summer School Committee included results from its spring 2011 surveys of students, faculty, and chairs in its annual report. Twenty-eight chairs, 236 faculty members, and 626 students participated in the individual surveys. Most of the student responses were from juniors, seniors, and graduate students, 75 percent of which expressed a preference for courses in their majors and listed the most common reasons for taking summer classes as early graduation and to decrease the academic load during the school year. Additionally, the Committee submitted to Senate and saw approved a change to their bylaws to add one member from the Graduate Council. 

Senator Hunter asked if the Committee would continue to follow up on the survey results. Dr. Polubinsky replied the Summer School Committee, which is in its first year of existence, has not yet had time to digest the survey results, but one of their charges is to bring back advisement based on the results to the Senate. Senator Rabchuk said he was very interested in the survey results, particularly the comments. He observed it seems like there is a lot of dissatisfaction on all sides regarding how summer school is being carried out at present, and he thinks the results call for some directed action. Dr. Polubinsky asked senators to keep in mind that most of the student results came from upper classmen. She said the Committee looks forward to the appointment of its new Graduate Council representative because many responses were from grad students. Senator Hunter asked if the Committee’s charge specifies any follow-up to the survey or should be modified in order to specify this.
NO OBJECTIONS

I. Writing Instruction in the Disciplines (WID) Committee

(Kris Kelly, Chair, 2011-2012)

1. Annual Report (Jim Rabchuk, Chair, 2010-2011)

According to the annual report, the WID Committee this year “primarily focused on the issue of reviewing the manner in which the WID graduation requirement is being implemented, and then determining the appropriate feedback and guidance to give to faculty, departments and the administration.” The WID Committee evaluated the results of a 2009-2010 survey to identify items related to the WID guidelines that seemed to require some intervention on the part of the Committee. As a result of this review, the Committee sent letters to individual departments and to the Registrar’s office to point out some discrepancies in the catalog descriptions of WID courses and major requirements, as well as discrepancies in courses identified as WID in the WARD reports. Letters also went out to department chairs and directors identifying some aspects of the WID guidelines that were not being met by the departments or their faculty members, such as the weight given to the process of writing development. 

NO OBJECTIONS

2. Proposal for WID Statement Requirement in Course Syllabus Policy 

The WID Committee sent a letter to department chairs and directors on May 27 requesting that faculty teaching WID or Bachelor of General Studies (BGS) writing courses include a specific statement on their respective syllabi:
For WID courses: 

This course has been designated to meet the Writing Instruction in the Disciplines (WID) graduation requirement.  WID courses provide instruction in the processes and formats for the writing content and style needed to be an effective professional in a student’s chosen field.

For online BGS writing courses: 

This course has been designated to meet the Writing Instruction in the Disciplines (WID) graduation requirement for BGS majors.  Online BGS writing courses provide instruction in the processes and formats for the writing content and style needed to be an effective professional in a student’s chosen field.
According to the letter, the WID Committee, as a result of its research, “identified a basic need both among faculty and students for a succinct statement of the purpose and intent of the writing instruction offered in WID and online BGS writing courses.” The Committee has asked Faculty Senate to amend the course syllabus policy to require inclusion of these two statements. 
Chairperson Rock related that concerns were raised at the Executive Committee meeting regarding whether there are more efficient ways of reminding  faculty and students about specific requirements regarding WID or Gen Ed courses rather than including numerous statements on syllabi. The Council on General Education, for example, sent letters and emails to faculty in spring and summer reminding them of writing requirements for their Gen Ed courses. Senator Rabchuk replied that a letter to instructors each semester would perhaps be helpful, but the Committee also felt it would be helpful to students to be able to see the difference between WID courses and others. He added that while specific WID courses are identified in the undergraduate catalog and there is a statement about the graduate requirement, there is no general definition of a WID course in the catalog. 

Motion: To approve adding WID and BGS online writing course statements to the course syllabus policy (Hunter/Yoder)

Senator Rahman said while she thinks the statement for syllabi is a great idea, there should also be a general statement or definition in the undergraduate catalog. Interim Provost Hawkinson asked Interim Associate Provost Parsons to add a WID course explanation to the catalog. Senator McNabb stated that a useful parallel might be the statement regarding FYE courses. Dr. Hawkinson asked the WID Committee to draft a statement they would suggest be added to next year’s catalog.

Senator Yoder likes the idea of putting the WID/BGS online course statements on syllabi because there is a great deal of information conveyed to students in the first two days of classes, and such a statement would act as a reminder to professors and would give students the opportunity to see the writing requirement if instructors forget to mention it. He does not think such a statement would unduly clutter the syllabus. Senator Hironimus-Wendt also expressed approval of the motion, adding that he teaches a BGS writing course and it would be extremely helpful for students to see at the beginning of the course that it will be writing intensive. He related anecdotally that he has had students drop out of his online BGS writing course because it is writing intensive, and it would be helpful for students to see that the course fulfills a graduation requirement. 

Senator McNabb noted that the current course syllabus policy requires identification of WID, FYE, and Gen Ed courses, so the most important part of the statement seems to be the second sentence. Senator Werner asked why there needs to be a distinction between WID and online BGS writing courses because both are WID courses. Senator McNabb responded that the Bachelor of General Studies does not have a specific discipline, so it is the wrong nomenclature to require students to take a Writing Instruction in the Disciplines course when they don’t have a specific major/discipline. Senator Werner noted that SOC 300, an online BGS course, can be taken by SOC majors or others; Senator Rabchuk replied that the course does not satisfy the WID requirement for the Sociology major. He said the issue for BGS students is that they would not necessarily encounter WID courses if they complete their degrees online, so specific BGS writing courses needed to be provided so that they could have some options from which to choose. Senator McNabb elaborated that the term “BGS major” is not accurate usage; there are degree-seeking students in the BGS but it is not a major.
MOTION APPROVED 18 YES – 0 NO – 3 AB
J. Senate Nominating Committee

(Martin Maskarinec, Chair)



SENATE COUNCILS AND COMMITTEES:

· Council on Curricular Programs and Instruction

Christine Anderson, C&I/SpEd
replacing
Nancy Parsons

2011-12
E&HS

Judi Dallinger, Comm

replacing
Kat Myers

2014

FA&C

Bridget Welch, Soc/Anth
replacing
Kathy Neumann
2014

At-large

· Summer School Committee

Richard LaFlam, Comp Sci
replacing
Kathy Neumann
2011-12
B&T

· Writing Instruction in the Disciplines Committee

Rebekah Buchanan, Eng/Jour
replacing
Jim Rabchuk

2011-12
A&S
UNIVERSITY COUNCILS AND COMMITTEES:

· Honors Council
Todd Lough, LEJA

replacing
Nancy Parsons

2011-12
E&HS

· Provost’s Advisory Council

Richard Filipink, History
replacing
Kathy Neumann
2011-12
At-large

There were no additional nominations. The slate of candidates was declared elected.
IV. Old Business 
A. Follow-up to Faculty Senate Request for an Ex-Officio Faculty Member on the Board of Trustees

Chairperson Rock reminded senators that last year Faculty Senate passed a resolution to ask the Board of Trustees to consider adding an ex-officio faculty representative to their table. Over the summer, outgoing Senate Chair Dennis DeVolder and current Chairperson Rock sent a letter to BOT members asking them to  bring the issue onto the Board agenda for consideration and to discuss its merits. A response from BOT Chair Michael Houston was received stating that “upon review of the request, I would not anticipate the Resolution coming to the Board” and enumerating six reasons in support of that statement. Chairperson Rock stated that the Senate Executive Committee is disappointed with the Board’s response to the Senate’s resolution, although there is some question about what should constitute the Senate’s next steps.
Senator Thompson told senators he wants to know how, when, and where the decision was made to not put the Senate’s request on a Board agenda, noting that it is his understanding that the BOT is not supposed to take action on items at its summer retreat, and discussion of the Senate’s request was not on the agenda for the last regular Board of Trustees meeting prior to the retreat. Senator Thompson would like to know if the letter reflects Chairperson Houston’s point of view that he reached on his own or is the opinion of the regular council of the Board, adding that the Illinois Open Meetings Act specifies that this information should be made available. 
Senator Thompson noted that the Board of Trustees does have an ex-officio member in the University President, who is an employee of the Board, so they have already made an exception to the Illinois law stating that “No member of the Board shall hold or be employed in or appointed to any office or place under the authority of the Board, nor shall any member of the Board be directly or indirectly interested in any contract made by the Board nor shall he be an employee of State Government.” He does not think there is any prohibition to the BOT creating an ex-officio faculty position. Senator Thompson believes that if the BOT wishes to be consistent, they should have the President attend in the same capacity as other constituent groups and merely make reports to the Board. 
Chairperson Rock stated that while he is unhappy with the response from the Board, he does not think Faculty Senate will be able to change their minds. He believes the long-term solution will be legislative and noted that he has been in contact with UPI Chapter President John Miller who hopes that something can be brought before the Illinois legislature next year requiring faculty representation on public university boards. He thinks this legislation would receive lobbying support from all 12 state public universities. 
Senator Thompson believes the Faculty Senate still deserves to know how the immediate decision was reached and who made it; once that information is received, the Senate can decide what to do with it. He stated that currently it appears that Faculty Senate is unable to petition and get a hearing from the full Board; he thinks that unless Faculty Senate receives an answer as to how the decision was made, the question remains whether senators can have the expectation that the full Board will consider any question from Faculty Senate. 

Senator Singh said he echoes Senator Thompson’s concerns, adding that the response to the Senate’s request seems to be a very impersonal contact. Senator Singh believes the communication to the Board needs to be made personal, perhaps by having a contingent of faculty and the Executive Committee attend Board meetings to make their presence apparent and use that forum. He said this would move away from a letter to the Board, however passionate, because BOT members would be able to see faculty and senators expressing or disagreeing strongly with the issue, which makes a much more compelling case. He believes Board members should have to look senators in the eye and explain why they did not make a decision to place the request before the Board in light of the Senate’s expectations. He thinks the legislative route should also be explored but that showing up at BOT meetings is where “the rubber meets the road.”

Chairperson Rock noted that the Senate Chair has a seat at Board meetings at the constituent table, along with the chairs of SGA, COAP, and CSEC. He would be happy to express the Senate’s disappointment that insufficient consideration was given to the resolution, but in order to speak at Board meetings one must give a certain number of days’ notice and be placed on their agenda. He said audience members cannot show up and raise their hands to be recognized, so he does not think senators showing up in numbers will make any difference to the Board members. Interim Provost Hawkinson clarified that two weeks’ notice is required to be placed on the agendas, which come out three weeks in advance of meetings. 
Senator Hironimus-Wendt does not believe the process by which the decision was reached is overly cryptic, noting that the letter states, “Based on a review of the request, I would not anticipate the Resolution coming to the Board …” He believes this indicates the Chairperson of the Board made the decision not to place the Senate’s resolution on a Board agenda. He asked senators to remember that faculty do have a voice at Board meetings; the question is whether that would be enhanced by an ex-officio faculty representative on the Board. Chairperson Rock clarified that the Senate Chair is allowed to sit in on Board meetings, listen to the discussion and give a report, but is not consulted. 

Senator Rabchuk asked what the phrase “I would not anticipate” in Chairperson Houston’s letter means, and if it indicates an action or a sentiment. Senator Thompson stated that the Senate’s resolution and response to Chairperson Houston’s letter went to every member of the BOT, not just to the Chair. He said what Senator Hironimus-Wendt is saying is that Chairperson Houston unilaterally made the decision not to put the resolution on the agenda, which raises the issue of whether the Board as a whole has taken an action and whether the Chairperson of the Board is able to make this decision unilaterally when the Board as a whole has been asked their opinion. Senator Thompson has looked at the law governing boards of trustees, and it does not really speak as to how items are placed on their agendas, although it does state that the public has the right to address the boards. He said the very basic question may be whether anyone has the right to petition the Board and have them consider a particular item for action. 
Senator Werner remarked that if the law governing boards of public universities does go through legislation, she would like for gender-specific language in the document to be eliminated, such as in the statement “…nor shall he be an employee of State Government.” 

Senator Thurman noted that the response from Chairperson Houston is on Board of Trustees letterhead and appears to be official. He also warned that there may need to be careful thought given as to whom the Senate’s response is sent; if the response is sent only to the Board Chairperson, this adds an air of legitimacy to his response. He said the Senate’s response may also become more official than what is intended, and should be a very well considered response to the points listed in Chairperson Houston’s letter. 

Senator Rahman noted that the sentence, “I would not anticipate the Resolution coming to the Board” is very vague. She asked who would bring the resolution to the Board should it come to them and whether this statement is really saying Chairperson Houston will make sure that the resolution will not go to the Board. She asked Chairperson Rock if when he makes his report to the BOT he would be able to do as Senator Thurman suggests and make a very considered response to the letter from Chair Houston. Chairperson Rock responded he will do as directed by the Senate. He noted that with the exception of Mike Houston, all of the Board members’ terms have expired, and at any moment the people still in those seats could either be reappointed or replaced. He related this situation goes back to the previous Illinois governor, and there is the expectation that at some point the current governor will fill all of those positions for state universities, several of which are in the same boat. He concluded the composition of the BOT could change radically, and that may alter the direction of the discussion.

Parliamentarian Kaul noted the letter seems to be written by the Chair of the BOT, and he has sent copies to the other members; it could be that he does not anticipate the resolution coming before the Board in its present form. He believes that the topic is left open for discussion and debate at a later date. Senator Rabchuk noted that by stating the letter the way he does, Chairperson Houston seems to indicate he personally would not recommend or look favorably upon the Senate’s proposal as it stands, at least until the items enumerated in the letter are addressed. Senator Rabchuk thinks the Senate needs to address those items and respond as to whether senators think they are legitimate concerns. 

Chairperson Rock stated that he strongly suspects the University’s legal counsel drafted the letter signed by Chair Houston. He informed senators the next BOT meeting is scheduled for September 30; he would be happy for a small subcommittee of senators to draft a response for him to take to the Board on that date. 

Senator Hironimus-Wendt told senators they may be reading too much into Chairperson Houston’s letter, which says he does not like the proposal and proceeds to tell the Senate why. He noted that item #3 asks why Faculty Senate should be privileged over other constituent groups, but he does not think the letter is stating that if the Senate addresses the specific points, they will get their way. Senator Hironimus-Wendt thinks the letter is stating Chairperson Houston’s view which he is sharing with his Board colleagues, and as far as Chair Houston is concerned, it’s a “no” vote. Senator Hironimus-Wendt thinks the long-term legislative solution will probably benefit Faculty Senate more than recrafting what has already been well conveyed to the Board. 

Motion: That Faculty Senate form a small group of senators to craft a response to Chairperson Houston’s letter that Chairperson Rock can draft as part of his presentation to the Board on September 30 (Maskarinec/Thompson)

Chairperson Rock asked if the response would be brought to Senate first for approval. Senator Maskarinec replied he would like to see the response brought back before the full Senate at the next meeting. 

MOTION APPROVED 20 YES – 1 NO – 0 AB

Senators were asked to volunteer to serve on the subcommittee to compose the response. Those who volunteered were Senators Thompson, Rabchuk, and Rahman.

He a
V. New Business
A. Election of Senators to Participate in the Review/Update of Higher Values in Higher Education (two to four senators needed)
Senators volunteering were Senators Hironimus-Wendt, Delany-Barmann, and Werner.

B. Election of Senators to Serve on WIU-Macomb Campus Master Planning Committee (two senators needed)
Chairperson Rock recommended that one of the co-chairs of the Senate’s Council on Campus Planning and Usage represent Senate on this committee.

NO OBJECTIONS

CCPU Co-Chair David Rohall will participate on this committee on the Senate’s behalf.

C. Election of Senator to Serve on Provost’s Advisory Council (one senator to serve two-year term)
Interim Provost Hawkinson related that Provost Thomas created this council when he came to Western; it meets twice a semester and involves general discussion about current issues affecting academic affairs. The Council consists of constituents across the campus and beyond Academic Affairs. Senator Thompson added the Council provides a forum whereby members can communicate directly with the Provost and see how their concerns are reflected or not reflected by other constituents on campus. 
Motion: To nominate Mandeep Singh (Hunter)

Motion: To nominate Jim Rabchuk (Rabchuk)

An election by paper ballot resulted in the election of Senator Singh to serve on the Council.

D. Election of Committee on Provost and Presidential Performance (five senators, to include one Executive Committee member)
Senator McNabb has volunteered to represent ExCo on the Committee. Senators questioned whether it is necessary to form the Committee this year since neither the President nor the Provost will be evaluated during their first years in their positions. The Senate will continue this discussion at their next meeting.
The Faculty Senate adjourned at 5:30 p.m.   






Bill Thompson, Senate Secretary






Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Recording Secretary
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